BOARD MEETING

The MINUTES of a GENERAL MEETING held in the Board Room, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on Tuesday 7th October 2008 at 7.00p.m.

Present 
Mrs. T M Birkett (Chairman)


Ms. P Hardman 


Mrs. J O’Halloran


Mr. A Jones 


Mr. D J Lace 


Mrs. C A Moughtin 


Mr. I Skidmore


Mr Gimbert


Mr. E Beale


In attendance
Mr. P G Leadley (Town Clerk)








  Action
	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	08/272
	The Chairman welcomed the Press and public to the first meeting of October and indicated that she had attended Ballaugh Civic Sunday Service on 21st September.  On the 24th September she was pleased to present Mr. Eddie Leece with a Freedom of the City Certificate.  On the 26th September the Chairman and Mr. Beale attended the 2smart presentation at the Queen Elizabeth 11 High School.  The Chairman referred to the successful informal meeting with the public held in the Corrin Hall on 4th October 2008.  It was noted that the various suggestions made by the public would be considered by the Commissioners and it was possible that further such informal meetings would be organised in the future.  

In conclusion the Chairman indicated that Sergeant Gardener had now been appointed to Peel and had recently took up his position as the new Sergeant for the Town and the West.  
	

	
	
	
	

	MINUTES
	08/273
	The Minutes of the meeting held on 16th September 2008 were taken as read and CONFIRMED subject to amendment to Minute 08/248 concerning the Ballawattleworth Estate.  
At the request of Mr. Gimbert it was AGREED that the final paragraph be amended as follows - after the word “suggestion” the remaining words be deleted and replaced with “as the estate itself and Oak Road had been earmarked as a link road between the Ramsey Road and the Poortown Road at some point in the future by the Department of Transport”.  This proposed amendment was AGREED by the Board.
	PGL

ACTION 

	
	
	
	

	PUBLIC MEETING
	08/274
	Mr. Gimbert referred back to Minute 08/247 and wished to comment on the success of the informal meeting with residents despite the heavy rain.  There was support for further such meetings in the future and the Chairman indicated that certain suggestions made by residents could be included in the next edition of the Commissioners newsletter due to be published in early November 2008.
	

	
	
	
	

	TRAFFIC SAFETY MEASURE
	08/275
	Reference was made back to Minute 08/251 and it was noted that the speed count in the vicinity of the Clothworkers School had now been completed by the Department of Transport and as a result the “smiley face” traffic control sign could be erected after advice from the Police as to its exact location.
	TQ

	
	
	
	

	WESTERN CIVIC AMENITY SITE
	08/276
	Mr. Gimbert referred back to Minute 08/270 and indicated that the Committee were awaiting Tynwald approval to carry out the expansion of the site.  It was envisaged that a temporary site would be established for a period a six months whilst the expansion works were completed and that during this period no re-cycling of waste would be undertaken.  Mr. Gimbert indicated that the civic amenity site in Douglas would be able to take any re-cycling matter during this interim period.  
	

	
	
	
	

	PROMENADE WALL
	08/277
	Mr. Lace enquired as to any information concerning the commencement of the building of the first section of Promenade wall from the Weatherglass Corner to the Kiosk.  The Town Clerk advised that he had not received any such information and also commented on the fact that sand had been blown onto the Promenade road over the weekend.  It was indicated that the boards placed against the railings through the winter period needed to be attached earlier than usual to prevent further encroachment of sand onto the Promenade road.  The matter would be raised with the Department of Transport accordingly.  
	

	
	
	
	

	ROAD TRAFFIC REGULATION ACT 1985
	08/278
	Members noted receipt of various Orders under the Road Traffic Regulation Act 1985 as follows:- 
(1) Stanley Mount (Peel) (Prohibition of Waiting) Order 2008 – this draft Order was considered and comment was made over the parking of larger vehicles and vans in Stanley Mount and Circular Road and it was suggested that there was a need to restrict vehicles parking in this area to A Class vehicles.  It was AGREED that the Town Clerk write to the Department of Transport accordingly.

(2) Parking Places (Peel) (Roads, Streets and Carriageway) (Amendment) (Number) Order 2008 in respect of parking provision and double yellow lines along Ballaquane Road.  The Board had no comments or objections to this proposed Order. 
(3) West View (Peel) (Prohibition of Waiting) (Amendment) (Number) Order 2008 this related to imposed no waiting restrictions on sections of West View.  Members had no objection to the proposed Order. 
(4) Parking Places (Peel) (Roads, Streets and Carriageway) (Amendment) (Number) Order 2008 this draft Order proposed the installation of parking bays in West View.  The Board Members had no objection to the proposed draft Order and it was AGREED to advise the Department accordingly.
	

	
	
	
	

	DRIVING LICENCES (FOREIGN LICENCES) REGULATIONS 2008
	08/279
	Members considered a letter from the Department of Transport dated 26th September 2008 with attached draft regulations in respect of foreign licences.  Mr. Gimbert indicated that the regulations needed to address the issue of foreign drivers being competent at the English language and to understand the signage in the Isle of Man and the fact that driving was on the left hand side of the road.  It was Mr. Gimbert’s opinion that foreign drivers should be tested as to competence.  Mr. Jones however indicated that the amendments were based on international law and that anyone who had passed a test in a foreign country would automatically be permitted to obtain a driving licence under the new draft regulations.  It was AGREED that the concerns of Members be conveyed to the Department of Transport accordingly.
	PGL

	
	
	
	

	PROMENADE SLIPWAY
	08/280
	The Town Clerk advised that the Harbours Division of the Department of Transport had programmed the resurfacing of the Bridge Street slipway on Peel Promenade for commencement on 20th October 2008.  Work would be completed by 12th December weather permitting and it was noted that a leaflet drop would be undertaken to properties in the vicinity of the slipway.  NOTED
	

	
	
	
	

	IRIS CAR PARK
	08/281
	Mr. Gimbert referred to the numbers of rented car parking spaces at the IRIS car park and suggested that consideration be given to extending this provision.  Mr. Lace indicated that there was a need for general parking and that a balance needed to be struck between reserved spaces that were paid for and general parking within the car park.  It was AGREED that this matter be investigated.  
	ACTION

	
	
	
	

	RECREATIONAL EVENTS
	08/282
	Mr. Gimbert referred to the funding of recreational events in the Town and indicated that with the additional requirements for risk assessment and staff time for marshalling duties that the current 6p in the pound rate was insufficient and after discussion it was AGREED that a letter be sent to the Minister, Mr. Shimmin requesting that consideration be given to an increase in the current rate allowed for promoting such events.  
	PGL

	
	
	
	

	RETAIL STUDY
	08/283
	Members had considered the Isle of Man Island Retail Study prepared by consultants for the Department of Trade and Industry and it was indicated that it appeared to be little of value to the various towns outside of Douglas.  It was noted that it had been stated within the report that the population of the Island does not sustain the number and variety of shops that most would consider attractive.
The Chairman referred to the Peel Chamber of Trade which was no longer in operation and suggested that she would try to resurrect the Chamber to ensure that Peel was promoted in terms of trade as much as possible.  Mr. Gimbert referred to a number of points within the report all of which made for depressing reading and expressed some concern that in his opinion the report had been compiled without the report writers actually visiting the Town.  
	

	
	
	
	

	PLANNING APPLICATIONS FOR COMMENT
	08/284
	The following planning applications were considered as follows:
PA 08/01794/B Erection of an entrance canopy and smoking shelter, Whitehouse Hotel, Tynwald Road, Peel.  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL
PA 08/01798/B Replacement shop front, Manx Co-operative Store, 13 Michael Street, Peel.  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL
PA 08/01802/B Erection of extension and access ramp to front elevation, Centenary Centre, Atholl Street, Peel. RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL
PA 08/01369/B Installation of roof light and dormer, 6 Castle Street, Peel (re-advertised due to amended plan received).  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL

PA 08/01744/B Installation of replacement windows to rear elevation, 28 Douglas Street, Peel.  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL
PA 08/00946/B Erection of dwelling, Factory Lane (re-advertised due to amended plans).  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL
PA 08/01725/B Erection of a conservatory to rear elevation 2 Close Cronk, Peel.  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL

PA 08/01727/B Widening of driveway and access onto highway, 2 Queens Drive, Peel.  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL
PA 08/01371/B Erection of a temporary amenity building Peel Inner Harbour, (re-advertised due to amended plans received).  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL

PA 08/01635/B Alteration to existing ventilation opening to provide a doorway, 3a/3g Strand Street Flats, Peel.  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL
PA 08/01646/B Creation of a doorway in rear garden, Ballawattleworth House, Tynwald Road, Peel.  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL
PA 08/01644/B Installation of replacement windows and front door, 5 Mona Street, Peel.  RECOMMENDED FOR APPROVAL
PA 08/01260/B Alterations and erection and extension to store and amended car parking arrangement, Shoprite Store, Derby Road, Peel.  Mr. Gimbert declared an interest in this item and took no part in the discussions.  The matter was discussed at some length and Mr. Jones referred to correspondence he had received from adjacent residents expressing concerns regarding this planning application.  Reference was made to the proposed exchange of land between Shoprite Limited and the Commissioners and the allegation was made that the exchange would result in a loss of car parking spaces contrary to previous discussions.  At this stage it was agreed that the Technical Officer measure out the existing car park area and compare it with the area to be exchanged to assess the numbers of parking spaces available.  
	PGL
ACTION

ACTION

	
	
	
	

	PLANNING DECISIONS NOTIFIED
	08/285
	The following planning decisions had been notified by the Planning Committee as follows:-
PA 08/01311/R Installation of replacement windows to rear elevation, 6 Castle Street, Peel for Mr. G Kneen.  APPROVED
PA 08/01459/B Erection of alternative dwelling types and alteration of plot boundaries plot 34 to 38 Reayrt ny Keylley, Derby Road, Peel.  APPROVED
PA 08/01094/B Alterations and installation of replacement windows, 22 Glenfaba Road, Peel for Mr. N C H George.  APPROVED
PA 08/00938/A Approval in principle to combine adjoining building for residential use, Gawnes Court Cottage and the School of Navigation, Douglas Street, Peel for Mr. A Wilson-Spratt.  APPROVED
	

	
	
	
	

	PA 08/00822/GB ON APPEAL
	08/286
	The Town Clerk indicated that a letter had been received from the Chief Secretary’s Office indicating that the Appeal application by the Vicar and Wardens of St. Germans Cathedral, Derby Road, Peel had been withdrawn.  NOTED
	

	
	
	
	

	RATING OF EMPTY PROPERTIES
	08/287
	Members noted receipt of a letter from the Government Valuer of the Treasury concerning the rating of empty properties.  It was noted that the Treasury supported the Department of Local Government and the Environment initiative to introduce a standard set of byelaws which would enable local authorities to encourage owners to return dilapidated properties to an acceptable state of repair.  The Treasury was of the view that it would be in-appropriate to use the rating system to penalise property owners as rates were a tax on property not on individuals.

Members also considered a letter from Port Erin Commissioners addressed to the Treasury which sought the views and support of other local authorities with regard to the Rating and Valuation act whereby the Act might be amended to provide for any lost revenue caused by temporary reductions through development works to be paid as compensation by the developer.  After discussion the Members AGREED to support the views expressed by Port Erin Commissioners and that the Town Clerk write a suitable letter to the Clerk, Mr. Kewley.  
	PGL
ACTION

	
	
	
	

	PA 06/01773/LAW
LHERGYDHOO SANDPIT
	08/288
	The Town Clerk referred to a further letter from the Planning Committee of the Department of Local Government and the Environment in which further evidence in the application by JCK Limited to obtain a Certificate of Lawfulness for the recycling of inert waste material at the sandpit Lhergydhoo had been made in support of the application.  The evidence was available for inspection at the Department’s offices in Douglas and it was AGREED that the previous views submitted by the Board be confirmed subject to the further evidence supplied.  
	PGL

	
	
	
	

	HOUSING REPORT
	08/289
	Members noted receipt of the Department of Local Government and the Environment’s Housing Report for 2008.  NOTED
	

	
	
	
	

	INTER-AUTHORITY EXCHANGES
	08/290
	Members noted receipt of a mutual exchange information sheet prepared by the Department of Local Government and the Environment to facilitate easier exchange of properties between tenants of different authorities.  NOTED
	

	
	
	
	

	PUBLIC HEALTH
ACT 1990
	08/291
	The Town Clerk referred to a copy letter received from the Environmental Health Officer concerning an alleged nuisance with regard to 3 Peveril Terrace, Peel relating to food ordour emanating from the extraction fan at the front of the property and affecting the adjacent property.  NOTED.  
	

	
	
	
	

	MUNICIPAL ASSOCIATION
	08/291
	Consideration was given to a letter from the Clerk to Ramsey Town Commissioners in which the Ramsey Commissioners had discussed the possibility of rejoining the Isle of Man Municipal Association.  The previous decision to withdraw from the Association was due to the Commissioners view that the collective view of the parish authorities prevailed.  Ramsey Commissioners were of the view that the town and larger authorities might wish to consider establishing an association of authorities which could carry out similar functions and responsibilities to the existing Isle of Man Municipal Association.  
After discussion Members AGREED that there was more merit in exploring the proposal from Ramsey Commissioners and it was AGREED that an appropriate letter be sent to the Clerk indicating the Commissioners agreement to meet on an initial basis to discuss the proposal for an alternative Municipal Association for larger authorities.
	PGL
ACTION

	
	
	
	

	PUBLIC MEETING
	08/292
	The Chairman referred to the meeting on an informal basis with members of the public on 4th October 2008 and suggested that it would be of value to hold a de-briefing meeting to consider the various suggestions and proposals put forward by members of the public.  It was further AGREED that a meeting to discuss the revenue budget for the financial year 2009/2010 was also required.
	

	
	
	
	

	STREET HERITAGE LIMITED
	08/293
	The Chairman referred to the recent Press article following the Court decision to fine Street Heritage Limited for failure to abide by the Abatement Notice to clear the site at the former Sailcrest Building, Ramsey Road, Peel.  The Chairman felt that the article in the local paper was somewhat skewed and did not give any indication of what Mr. Irving had actually said or the response made by the Commissioners.  It was AGREED that the Town Clerk forward the comments to all Members for information purposes.
	

	
	
	
	

	ANDREW PITT
	08/294
	Mrs. Moughtin referred to Andrew Pitt a resident of Peel who had recently won the Supersport World Motorcycle title.  It was AGREED that a letter of congratulations be sent to him from the Commissioners.
	

	
	
	
	

	WATER AUTHORITY
	08/295
	Mrs. Moughtin referred to work undertaken out of hours by the Isle of Man Water Authority and enquired at to whether the Town Hall had been advised of work undertaken during unsocial hours.  It appeared that drilling had taken place at 3.00a.m. in the morning on Station Hill to avoid causing traffic disruption.  It did however affect residents and it was noted that the Water Authority had subsequently apologised.
	

	
	
	
	

	PROPOSED HOTEL
	08/296
	Mrs. O’Halloran referred to her contacts, the Irish Architects, who would be on the Island and available on 14th November 2008 to consider the proposed optimum location for a hotel for Peel.  It was AGREED that the Commissioners meet with the Architects at 4.30p.m. on 14th November 2008 at the Town Hall.
	

	
	
	
	

	GOLDEN JUBLIEE TRUST
	08/297
	Mr. Jones referred to the award of the fourth Young Citizen of Man Award to Damien Losh formally of Peel.  Mr. Losh was a credit to all young people and it was AGREED that a letter of congratulations be sent to him.
	ACTION

PGL

	
	
	
	

	MICHAEL STREET
	08/298
	Mr. Skidmore enquired as to whether there were plans for a halt-sign or give way at the top of Michael Street as it entered Atholl Place.  No such plans were evident although it was AGREED to raise the matter with the Department of Transport accordingly.
	PGL

	
	
	
	

	BMX TRACK
	08/299
	Mr. Gimbert referred to contact he had received from a Mr. Cain and a Mr. Whatney who were keen to undertake work to revamp the BMX track and make it more attractive for young users.  It was proposed by Mr. Gimbert that a subcommittee consisting of the lead member of Recreation, the Youth Member and one other Commissioner be formed to progress the matter including plans and costings.  It was agreed that Mr. Gimbert and Mr. Skidmore, lead Member of Recreation and Mr. Jones the Youth Member of the Commissioners form the sub-committee.  
	RMG

	
	
	
	

	
	
	This part of the meeting ended 8.15p.m.
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